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A thousand apologies for the extreme lateness of this Q. June, when it should have appeared, stretched into July and then into August. The reason was not lack of Communications to print, but the familiar phenomenon of there not being enough hours in the day or days in the week. Critically, I didn’t manage to get this issue to press before the concertising season started. But it is with you now. Of course this does not affect what you get for your subscription, since purposely the subscription is counted out in issues (Q 116 is the last of this subscription period) rather than calendar months. I hope the delay has allowed everyone a bit more time to collect their thoughts and experiences for new Comms.
On a very much more positive note, recent recruit Roberto Regazzi, owner and custodian of a magnificent library of music periodicals, who has had access to the state-of-the-art scanning equipment of Bologna University, has now completed the monumental job of scanning in the complete run of back issues, right back to FoMRHIQ 1. The way it has been done means that the pages will be viewable both as PDFs (necessary for all the many diagrams that have appeared over the years) and translated into plain text by Optical Character Recognition, for the purposes of searching and indexing, copying, cutting and pasting, etc. Sample items have already been put up on the web, and Roberto and our webmaster, Luke Emmet, are discussing how best to handle the enormous Megabitage (if that’s a word) the scanning process has produced.  
A much more humble resource is simply the list of past Comms on the website; I have the raw data for this, and will finish editing it in the next few weeks, as an initial signpost to the labours of past contributors. 

Many thanks, as always to contributors of the Comms herein; it only remains to remind you yet again that only YOU can make FoMRHI continue to prosper.

   Members’ announcements are always welcome – if using a computer, please send these as plain text emails, rather than attachments.

   Keep those Comms coming!
Email addresses, please!  If you haven’t received any emails from us this year, that means we don’t have your email address. It makes communication so much easier if we have it. We promise not to send out any spam, or pass it on to anyone else. Please send a brief message to Lutesoc@aol.com, or secretary@fomrhi.org and we can add you to our list. 

Where are they now? Over seven years our address database has got a bit out of date. Does anyone know the whereabouts of Hitoshi Togawa? He paid his subscription along with everyone else, and are entitled to receive FoMRHIQ; recent correspondence has been returned by the Post Office. Many thanks to all of you who have given information so far, including news of those who have gone to mix their music with that of the angels. 
Brian Galpin?
STANDING CALL FOR PAPERS

 
The Fellowship of Makers and Researchers of Historical Instruments welcomes papers on all aspects of the history and making of historical musical instruments. Communications or ‘Comms’ as they are called, appeared unedited (please don’t be libellous or insulting to other contributors!), so please send them EXACTLY as you wish them to appear – in 12 point type, on A4 paper with a 25mm or 1 inch border all round, or to put it another way, if you are using non-European paper sizes, then the text area must be 160 x 246 mm (or at least no wider or longer than this). Our printers usually make a reasonably good job of scanning photos. 

   In naming your Communication, remember that people will search for it online using keywords. So if you are discussing, say, a Ruckers harpsichord in Paris, call it ‘Observations on a Ruckers harpsichord in Paris’, rather than ‘Observations on a curious old instrument.’
 You can send contributions EITHER on paper, OR as a Word-compatible or PDF attachment. If you really do not have access to a word processor of any kind, we may be able to retype typed or handwritten submissions. The address to send them to is: 
  

FoMRHI   

c/o Chris Goodwin

Southside Cottage

Brook Hill

Albury

Guildford GU5 9DJ

United Kingdom

 

and the email address for Comms sent as attachments (and other email correspondence) is Lutesoc@aol.com or secretary@fomrhi.org
 
Non-members will be given a year's free subscription if they send in a Communication to the Quarterly.

 

If you ever sent in a paper (in the last 8 years) for the Quarterly, and it never appeared, please re-send it, to the new address.  

 

There are plans to scan back issues of the Quarterly and make them downloadable from a website, to be set up; in the meantime you can obtain back issues for the princely sum of £4 per issue, including postage anywhere in the world; send a cheque payable to FoMRHI, at the above address, or write with your credit card details.

If your interests have changed, and you don’t now want to be a member of FoMRHI, please let us know, to save postage costs.
MEMBERS ANNOUNCEMENTS

For sale: Peter Collins continuo organ, made in 1984.  It has three stops: 8', 4', 2'.  Well maintained and in excellent condition; in fully working order with a beautiful tone.  Is transposable (I think 440, 415 but not sure if the 3rd tuning is above 440 or below 415).  Keys are wooden, dark brown / light brown to distinguish black & white notes. Attractive carved front.  Transportable.  Photographs available on request.  Please contact  stpeters@sky.eclipse.co.uk if interested.  We want £7500 ono.

Gerle Englished

Steve Heavens has published an English translation of the text of Hans Gerle’s Music and Tablature (Musica und Tablatur, auff die Instrument der kleinen und grossen Geygen, auch Lautten), Nuremberg 1546.  It is available both as a hard copy for £20 and as a pdf download for around half the price from Lulu (www.lulu.com). The translation includes all figures and diagrams but not the pieces in German tablature, for which one needs the facsimile of the original, available from Ėditions Minkoff at €60. There was some discussion of this source in Comm 1251 and he may write a new one about it when he can find the time!

Low density, eccentric, reversed tapered, gouged bassoon cane, from David Rachor

In the next few weeks I will be offering Baroque bassoon cane with an eccentric historical gouge for sale. This low-density cane will have a reversed tapered gouge (what the French bassoonists call contrepente), starting about 1.3 mm thick at the stock, 1.0mm at the first wire to about .6 mm at the tip. The cane will have been density tested.


I am of the opinion that reed makers in the eighteenth century used softer cane to make their reeds than the cane we use today. For this reason, the reed makers of the past developed the reversed tapered gouge (see my article titled "The Importance of Cane Selection in Historical Bassoon Reed-Making" in the Galpin Journal, LVII, May 2004, for more information).  


For all of you period reeds makers who have tried using a reversed tapered gouge with little success, using this cane enables you to make historical reeds without taking the time to learn how to gouge by hand.  


I personally have used this tapered gouge for Baroque bassoon and bass and tenor dulcian reeds. A reed made with low-density cane and a reversed tapered gouge has flexible playing characteristics; such a reed is most likely not like any other historical reed that you might have played in the past.  The price of each gouged piece of cane will be 2.85 Euros.  If interested please contact me via email: djrachor@gmail.com
   

